THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Monday 5 June 2006 from 7.30    pm to 8.15pm.

Present:-
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, Roger Seabourne, Richard Struck, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately_Smith.

Also in attendance:- Councillors Tony Barton, Chris Brearley CB, Kemal Butt, Mary Connolly, Kerron Cross, Geoffrey Dunne, Paul Goggins, Pam Hames, Chris Hayward, Barbara Lamb MBE, David Major, Joy Mann, Amrit Mediratta, Sarah Nelmes, John Pendlebury, Keith Peutherer, Alison Scarth, Leonard Spencer, Peter Wakeling and Brian White.

Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources


Tony Beirne
-
Director of Strategic Services


Peter Brooker
-
Director of Leisure and Environment


Elwyn Wilson
-
Democratic Services Manager

  
EX01/06
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 3 April 2006 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

EX02/06
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


The Chairman stated that an item and report on “Beat the Drought” which had been circulated separately had been added to the agenda and had not been available for inspection five clear days before the meeting. The Chairman  ruled that it would be dealt with as an urgent item as there was a need for  the Council, Councillors and staff to take action to conserve water in view of the drought being experienced.


RESOURCES
EX03/06
FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT & BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – APRIL 2006 (MONTH 1) 

  This report gave an update of the three-year medium-term financial plan and the position on the current year’s budget for the period ending on 30 April 2006.


The reason for the decision was to protect the Council’s budget.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:-


(1)
that the following revenue variations to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

Overspend / (Underspend)
2006/2007

£
2007/2008

£
2008/2009

£

General Fund

Housing Revenue Account
61,130

4,460
47,880

4,590
52,370

4,730


(2)
that the following variations to capital expenditure be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate.

Overspend / (Underspend)
2006/2007

£
2007/2008

£
2008/2009

£

Additions / (Savings)

Re-phasing
96,000

0
0

0
0

0

Total
96,000
0
0


To the Policy Panels:-



(3)
that this report be noted.

EX04/06
VALUE FOR MONEY


The Committee was requested to approve proposals for a systematic approach to achieving value for money.  The Committee agreed with the suggestion from the Resources Portfolio Holder that ICT and Waste Collection Services be subject to benchmarking during the current calendar year.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Value for Money Strategy Management Summary be agreed;  

(2)
that the contents of Appendix 1 to the Management Summary be agreed;


(3)
that the Council’s approach to Benchmarking included in Appendix 2 to the Management Summary be agreed; and



(a)
requests the Resources Policy Panel to carry out headline comparisons and report back.



(b)
that the ICT and Waste Collection services be benchmarked during the current calendar year and the Resources and Public Services & Health Policy Panels respectively carry out the benchmarking and report back to this Committee in good time for any service or budgetary implications to be included in service plans for 2007-2010.


(4)
that the Committee notes that further Appendices (3 to 13) will be presented to it in due course.

EX05/06
NATIONAL NON-DOMESTIC RATE – CONSIDERATION OF RELIEF


The Committee was requested to consider an application from Hertsmere Leisure for additional relief from the payment of National Non-Domestic Rate.


RESOLVED:-



that discretionary relief of 20% be granted for a period of 2 yrs to Hertsmere Leisure.

EX06/06
GAS PRICES


  The Committee was informed that the Procurement Officer presented a late information item at the Resources Policy Panel on 2 March 2006 relating to an increase in the price of gas from 31 October 2006, when the current gas contract expired.  The increase was expected to be significant.  The Panel agreed that a report be presented to the Executive Committee at the earliest opportunity to identify the implications of the projected increase and detail the actions required to ensure that funds are available to cover the increase.


The reason for the Committee’s decision was the need for the Council to give notice to tenants of any increase in rents or service charges.


RECOMMENDED:-



that   the following actions are to be taken:-



(a)
Procurement Officer to monitor progress and advise Management Board and Budget Managers of any relevant information relating to the gas price increase as it becomes available.



(b)
Subject to consideration by the Housing and Environment Policy Panel, that the appropriate timely action is taken to implement an increase in service charges to cover the additional costs as set out above.



(c)
Report on Energy Reduction to be submitted to Resources Policy Panel, by PFM during July 2006.



(d)
That the projected overspend in 2006/7 be reported on as part of budget monitoring.



(e)
That the final decision to enter into a new contract for the supply of gas be delegated to the Director of Strategic Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Resources.


LEISURE

EX07/06
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Item 8a - Woodside Leisure Centre Draft Agreement


The Committee considered the first outline draft of a proposed agreement with Watford Borough Council for the Woodside Leisure Centre Project.


In reply to a question from Councillor Tony Barton the Director of Leisure and Environment confirmed that a Solicitor would be present at a future meeting of this Committee when the agreement would be finalised.


Members of the Committee suggested amendments to the agreement.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that subject to the following amendments the proposed outline draft agreement for the Woodside Leisure Centre be approved:

Page
Amendment




Page 24
TRDC residents to be given access to new Central Baths if during agreement period the venue has to close (all or partially for refurbishment) on same basis as Borough residents.




Page 29 (Paragraph 3.1)
Amend to read:


“…on the same basis and upon the same terms and conditions as residents of the Borough Council.”




Page 29 (Paragraph 5)
This section to be reworded to clarify use by TRDC residents and access by TRDC employees as part of their employment




Page 31 (Paragraph 6.2.1)
Amend:


“commencement” to read “completion”




Page 31(Paragraph 6.3.3)
Amend to read:


“best affordable quality available”.




Page 32 (Paragraph 7.1.4)
Wording to be amended to ensure regular reports on management of the facility are made to the District Council.




Page 32 (Paragraph 7.1.6)
Amend to read:


“lower than those charged to non residents of Borough.”




Page 33 (Paragraph 8.4)
Detailed wording to be agreed but no payment made until agreement signed, Contractors appointed and milestones agreed in relation to stage of building reached.

Page 35 (Paragraph 17.2)
Add:


“…District Council in consultation with the Leader of the District Council and Mayor of the Borough.”




Page 37 (Paragraph 20.1.1)
Paragraph to be reworded.


(2)
that it be noted if there are any reduction in swimming facilities, this Council would not pursue the agreement.


Item 8b - Green Heart Partnership – Designing Open Spaces for Recreation


The Leisure and Community Portfolio Holder asked the Committee to agree planning guidance, “Designing Open Spaces for Recreation” subject to alternative pictures being used in the policy document and a more effective and efficient system of managing the handover of such open spaces being introduced.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that subject to alternative pictures being used, the P  lanning Guidance, Designing Open Spaces for Recreation be approved;


(2)
that a more effective and efficient system of managing the handover of such open spaces from developers was  required; and


(3)
that the effectiveness of the guidance be monitored and reported to Members at future meetings.


Item 8c - Use of Allotments – Three Rivers Area


The Committee was requested to consider the current use of the Council owned allotments in the District as well as a report on the Allotment Association’s Constitutions.


The Leisure and Community Portfolio Holder suggested that the  Council require copies of the draft minutes of Annual General Meetings of Allotment Associations within one month of the meeting.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that it be noted all Allotment Associations have a valid Constitution and hold Annual General Meetings with the exception of Lavrock Lane Association who had been requested to hold their AGM annually in line with the Constitution;


(2)
that the Council require notification of when Annual General Meetings are to be held and copies of draft Minutes of Annual General Meetings to be received by the Council within one month of the meeting; and


(3)
that all Allotment Associations consider amending their Constitutions to forbid commercial growing of flowers and vegetables on Three Rivers Allotments and that all allotment holders should have residency within the Three Rivers District area.


HOUSING

EX08/06
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL


Item 9a - Capital Programme Asbestos and Central Heating


The Committee was requested to consider the negotiation  of contracts for Asbestos Removal and Central Heating Installation for the 2006/07 HRA Capital Programme.  The negotiation would require less input from Property and Facilities Management Surveyors in preparing the contract and permit an earlier start to the preparation of part of the 2007/08 capital programme.


RESOLVED:-



the approval to the inviting of a single tender from Eurolag Limited and B. Bowden Limited for the asbestos removal and central heating contracts pursuant to Contracts Procedures Rule 5 (a) (v) and (b) be agreed.


RECOMMENDED:-



that Council to note the justification for the decision as outlined in paragraph 3 of the report.


ENVIRONMENT

EX09/06
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL



Item 10a - Planning Delivery Grant 2006/07


The Committee was asked to agree the programme of the Planning Delivery Grant in 2006/07 as set out in the report.


The reason for the decision was that the Council needed to decide how the funding should be allocated for 2006/07.


The Chairman stated that there was a need to review how the grant was spent in 2005/06 and the Housing and Environment Policy Panel should do this.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
the programme for the Planning Delivery Grant in 2006/07 as set out in the report be agreed; and


(2)
that the Housing and Environment Policy Panel review how the Grant had been allocated.


Item 10b - Mill End/Maple Cross Computer Training Initiative


The Committee considered making the computer training initiative available to other parts of the District.


The Chairman indicated that there was a need to review how to prioritise which residents were to be offered courses.


RESOLVED:-



that subject to the Housing and Environment Panel reviewing how to prioritise which residents are to be offered courses, computer training courses be offered to residents throughout the District.


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH
EX10/06
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY PANEL


Item 11a– Environmental Protection Enforcement Policy – Changes To Scheme of Delegation.


The Committee agreed to changes to the Scheme of Delegation to enable quick and effective resources management.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:-


(1)
that the Director of Leisure and Environment be given delegated authority to authorise:

· officers to approve covert surveillance operations, with due regard to RIPA; and

· officer to carry out enforcement detailed within Clean Neighbourhood and Environment Act 2005, Environment Protection Act 1990; Refusal Disposal (Amenity) Act 1978; Antisocial Behaviour Act 1990; Control of Pollution (Amendment) Act 1989, and


(2)
that the Council’s scheme of delegation be amended accordingly.

EX11/06
PRIMARY CARE TRUST RESTRUCTURING


The Committee received a report which summarised the information regarding Primary Care Trust (PCT) restructuring throughout England which would reduce the number of PCTs from 303 to 152.  The restructuring was part of a wider set of reconfigurations of the NHS geographic structure, including reducing the number of Strategic Health Authorities from 25 to 10, and the rearrangement of ambulance trusts outside London.  The Public Services and Health Portfolio Holder stated that the proposal would undermine partnership arrangements within the County.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the information be noted; and


(2)
that representation be made to the Department of Health and the Strategic Health Authority questioning the proposal of a shared management team for the two Hertfordshire PCTs as this would undermine partnership arrangements within the County.


GENERAL

EX12/06
CONSIDERATION OF   DECISION BY THE AUDIT COMMITTEE


Audit & Internal Control – Statement on Internal Control (Sic) 2005/2006 and Annual Review of the System of Internal Control


The Committee was asked to note the following resolutions of the Audit Committee:


(1)
that the Director of Corporate Resources confirm the timing of the Internal Auditors recommendations with regard to the security of cash investigation at The Centre, South Oxhey;


(2)
that following the action at (1), should the paragraph headed Internal Audit under section 5 of the Statement on Internal Control (SIC) 2005/6 be factually incorrect, that the Director of Corporate Resources, in consultation with the Chairman, be delegated to amend the paragraph accordingly;


(3)
that subject to the resolutions above, the Committee   adopt the Statement on Internal Control for 2005/2006, attached at Appendix 3, for inclusion in the Council’s Statement of Accounts.


(4)
that the Committee notes the high level action plan to address the weaknesses identified in the ‘Statement on Internal Control’; and


(5)
that this report be drawn to the attention of the Executive Committee.


The Director of Corporate Resources circulated at the meeting information which amended the Statement on Internal Control 2005/06.


RESOLVED:-



that the decisions of the Audit Committee be noted.

EX13/06
DRAFT BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN 2006/07


The Committee received the draft Best Value Performance Plan (BVPP) 2006/07.


RECOMMENDED:-


(1)
that the draft BVPP 2006/07 be approved, and


(2)
that responsibility to make further updates and/or amendments to the content and figures prior to the publication deadline of 30 June 2006 be delegated to the Chief Executive in consultation with the Leader of the Council.

EX14/06
APPOINTMENTS TO BODIES WITH EXECUTIVE FUNCTIONS


The Committee was requested to determine appointments to the following bodies exercising executive functions: Three Rivers Community Safety Partnership, Three Rivers District Local Strategic Partnership; Housing and Regeneration Initiative (HARI).

RESOLVED:-



that appointments be determined as follows:




Three Rivers Community Safety Partnership Board



Councillor Roger Seabourne



Three Rivers Community Safety Co-ordinating Group



Councillor Ann Shaw




Three Rivers District Local Strategic Partnership



Councillor Ann Shaw



Housing and Regeneration Initiative (HARI)



Councillor Matthew Bedford



Councillor Richard Struck (Substitute)

EX15/06
POLICE FORCE RESTRUCTURING


This report provided information on the proposed merger of Hertfordshire Constabulary and Police Authority with those in Essex and Bedfordshire. Hertfordshire Police Authority had rejected the proposals for a voluntary merger and raised concerns with the Home Office. The Chairman of Hertfordshire Police Authority had asked for the Council’s views on the merger before making its final representation to the Home Office in August.


The Chairman expressed the view that no mergers should take place until legal challenges to the proposals nationally had been dealt with.


RESOLVED:-



that   the Council responds to Hertfordshire Police Authority’s questionnaire with a copy being sent to the Home Office regarding the restructure, agreeing with the concerns they have raised, rejecting proposals for a merger and indicating that no merger could take place until legal challenges to the mergers nationally had been dealt with.

EX16/06
BEAT THE DROUGHT CAMPAIGN


The Committee was requested to support the Beat the Drought Campaign.


RESOLVED:-



that   the Council commit support for this initiative and approve the methods of communication with Members and Staff through All Aboard and by a dedicated e-mail.

EX17/06
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraph 8 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.


HOUSING

EX18/06
RENT ARREARS WRITE OFFS


The Committee was requested to write off the arrears.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the two cases detailed in Appendix A to the report, with arrears totalling £2,596.13 be written off; and   


(2)
  

  

  Public access to the report is denied and access to the decision is immediate on publication of the Minutes of the meeting.

EX19/06
  EARLY RETIREMENT ON COMPASSIONATE GROUNDS

The Director of Planning and Leisure withdrew from the meeting during consideration of this item.


The Committee considered a request for payment of a discretionary pension on compassionate grounds by an ex-employee under the Council’s Early Retirement Policy.


The Chief Executive informed Members that, as was customary, he would not make any recommendation on the application as it was a matter solely for the Committee. He also stated the ex-employee had been advised that, if he wished, he could provide further information on his application but no response had been received


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that having considered the report and taking account of the factors set out at para 4.1, together with the representations made by the ex-employee, (no further representations having been received in response to the Council’s invitation to do so) the Council   does not approve the award of a Compassionate Early Release of Pension Benefits. 


(2)
  

  

  Public access to the report is denied and access to the decision is immediate 

CHAIRMAN
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